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Date: Wednesday 16th November 2022 
Dear FOI Applicant,  
Thank you for your freedom of information request received in this office on 14th October 2022 in which you asked:
1. Can the research underpinning this decision be released and in any case, what are the reasons given for this sudden and near halving of the length of the programme?

2. How many men, if any, completed the programme 100% or a significant part of it, even half?

3. Does this represent a satisfactory return for the commissioner’s investments on the expenditure and b) the effort to refer men to a programme which offers neither return to the commissioner, help to change to the men involved, or confidence by the police that referrals to such a programme are actually meaningful and relevant?

4. Has MyTime been required to explain how it is that they failed to engage with so many men and complete virtually no work with any of them? And if so what were their explanations – and if not, why have there been no questions asked or responses provided?

5. Just why is there a) no appropriate and engaging work with males and b) why is there absolutely no work for female abusers?

6. Do the above figures and lack of outcomes illustrate just why of all the police forces the West Midlands have the highest rates of domestic violence in the country? 

7. Is the commissioner also aware of the shockingly poor outcomes of the direct work with abusers from the DRIVE project, also funded in some ways by the commissioner?

In response to your request, I can confirm as follows: 

1. The recommendation to reduce the length of the Domestic Violence Perpetrator Programme (DVPP) programme came from the Cordis Bright Evaluation.  The DVPP was a pilot programme, working alongside other programmes across the West Midlands.  Due to the fact that it was a pilot, we were able to make changes to look at ‘what works’. It was not a sudden change, it was a change that responded to the information we were receiving from the evaluation. There were a number of reasons as to why perpetrators were not completing the programme and therefore one of the recommendations from the report was to introduce 6-week motivational sessions so that the programme could work with perpetrators in order to assess their motivation and get him/her ready for more long-term engagement. 

2. Please see the attachment titled “FOI – 042-22 – Domestic Abuse Statistics Attachment 1.”
3. Simon Foster in his Police and Crime states that the Police and Crime Commissioner will work with West Midlands Police “to make sure they use all of the powers available to them to safeguard victims and survivors and ensure that perpetrators are held to account” and as part of this “ensure police impose bail conditions on alleged perpetrators of domestic abuse; use all available civil protection orders, ensuring breaches are dealt with proportionately, including use of powers of arrest; support the use of robust domestic abuse perpetrator programmes to challenge and change behaviour”.
4. At the end of November 2021, the Regional DVPP and the Drive project in Birmingham and Sandwell demobilised following various piloted amendments to the models through the Home Office DA Perpetrator Fund and OPCC match-funding. We now have a critical opportunity and are re-evaluating local need and emerging evidence and research as to ‘what works’ in tackling domestic abuse perpetration.  We need to shift accountability for the violence and abuse and onus to change onto the perpetrator and ensure that victim/survivors and their children are safeguarded and are supported to cope and recover. 
We have been reviewing various recent pieces of research and outputs regarding domestic abuse and domestic abuse programmes, as well as analysing responses from partners provided at the recent multi-agency DA perpetrator intervention day that we held.  We are working with partners on the next iteration of interventions to ensure that all responses are informed and evidence based. 
As the first step in working with key stakeholders and partners to inform our future work to tackle domestic abuse perpetration, upon the demobilisation of the Regional DVPP and Drive project, the OPCC held the Domestic Abuse Research and Perpetrator Intervention Development Day event on Thursday 11th November 2021. This session provided an opportunity for multi-agency discussions to inform the development of future perpetrator interventions and ensure our commissioning of such responses is able to reflect the views, expertise and needs locally.
In December 2020, a bid was submitted by the Office of the West Midlands Police and Crime Commissioner in partnership with Cordis Bright to the first iteration of the Home Office Domestic Abuse Perpetrator Research Fund. This Fund sought to award up to a total of £500,000 nationally to support short term research projects into domestic abuse perpetrators, in order to inform future policy making. Domestic Abuse perpetrators are a diverse ‘cohort’ of offenders; abuse can be of various levels of harm and risk, perpetrators may have multiple complex needs or they may have none, and they will have varying degrees of responsivity and readiness to change. Equally, there are many forms of intervention; from prevention work to offender management behaviour change work and the difficulty that comes from a lack of statutory quality assurances and reliance on Respect accreditation system and limited evidence base.
Through this fund the OPCC commissioned cordis Bright to carry out research to further explore ‘what works’; adding to the evidence base for the most effective way(s) to address perpetrator behaviour and keep victims safe in the West Midlands and understand the most effective commissioning of DA perpetrator interventions once the delivery of current services concluded in November 2021.
Specifically, the research aims included:
· To improve the understanding of “what works” with domestic abuse perpetrators to reduce harm, especially once a perpetrator has been identified.
· The research had a specific focus on Domestic Abuse Perpetrator Programmes (DAPPs).

· The research builds on, and contributes to, improving the knowledge base in this area.
As an office, we are committed to commissioning robust, evidence-led interventions to tackle domestic abuse and safeguard victims/survivors and children. As highlighted before, this is a commitment within Simon Foster’s Police and Crime Plan. 

The reasons for this are complex and differ depending on the individual circumstances of each referral.  Motivation and disengagement due to the length of the programme were cited in the Cordis Bright Evaluation as the main factors which impacted this. As commissioners, we do hold monitoring meetings, and one of the reasons for the evaluation was to assess the impact of the project, but also to allow us to amend the project as needed. Quarterly monitoring meetings did give us the opportunity to highlight these issues with the provider, and for them to look at how those issues were addressed. There were many actions that were taken to address this, including referral mechanisms, motivation, partner engagement with the project and the training of partners, to name but a few. 
5.The OPCC does commission services that respond to the needs of male victims, and the data below shows the numbers of male victims that have presented to us and have been supported.  In total for last year 445 males accessed our general / core domestic abuse services, 192 males also received support through Independent Domestic Violence Advisors. funding (we split this up for MoJ reporting purposes).  In total that’s 637 for 2022/23. Year to date this year, in total 366 men have reported to have been supported by DA services (including IDVA support) for this year. 
We also commission a number of services that will address domestic abuse perpetration including CARA and the Early Awareness Stalking Intervention.

Project CARA is an out of court disposal for first time, standard or medium risk offenders of intimate domestic abuse. CARA sits within the criminal justice system and is part of a conditional caution.  The ethos of CARA is that it is a positive opportunity to support offenders in addressing their actions and attitudes in order to prevent recidivism and repeat victimisation. The perpetrator must comply with attending a short rehabilitative domestic abuse awareness course (delivered as two workshops) which addresses abusive relationship behaviours. If the offender fails to comply, then they may face prosecution for the original offence. Acceptance to the Domestic Abuse Conditional Cautioning scheme must meet specific criteria as set by the Director of the Public Prosecution (DPP) and the Crown Prosecution Service (CPS).

Early Awareness Stalking Intervention (EASI) since April 2021.  EASI is an evidence-informed intervention for those who are known to have engaged in stalking, and is delivered at the earliest stage possible. EASI works with the ex-partner, rejected typology stalker which is not driven by serious mental illness.  Those able to access the intervention are those who have made an admission of stalking and have cognitive functioning ability.

The intervention aims to increase, and develop hope, skills, and a commitment to change within participants with professional support, and is an intervention utilising the Focussed Acceptance and Commitment Therapy (FACT) treatment approach, which recommends 4-6 sessions. Initial evidence suggests that FACT is a valid approach to use with perpetrators of stalking offences because it targets strong thoughts including the fixations and obsessions that are often associated with stalking. This intervention is being evaluated by the University of Derby and early findings suggest significant perpetrator engagement and completion rates and relatively low repeat offences during and after participating in the intervention. 

Both interventions are available to men and women. 
6.There are no specific figures above to respond to however, in 2021 West Midlands Police commissioned Crest Advisory to conduct a review which aimed to answer the questions listed below, in order to prove the Force with insight into the drivers of increasing domestic abuse demand and recommendations for more effective management of this.  The report was published in July 2021 and is helpful in understanding where the priorities should be. 
· To what extent is the West Midlands an outlier in terms of domestic abuse-related demand? 

· What are the most significant factors in explaining the divergence with other force areas, particularly the most similar forces (MSF) to the West Midlands? 

· What are the implications for West Midlands Police (and partners)?

Despite significant increases in demand, the study evidences that the West Midlands was not an outlier but rather, as a proportion of total crime (15%), domestic-abuse was similar to the national average, and lower than its most similar Force areas.
7.As per the above. 
Freedom of Information Right of Appeal 

Any person who has requested information from the Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner (OPCC) and is unhappy with the way their request for information has been handled can request a review of their case. 
A request for review must be made in writing by letter or email.   You should include the reference number of your request if you have it, and outline why you are requesting the review to: 

Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner 

Lloyd House 

Birmingham 

B4 6NQ 

Telephone: 0121 626 6060 

Email: wmpcc@westmidlands.police.uk

All requests for review will be recorded. Receipt of a request for internal review will be acknowledged and the appellant informed of an estimated date for determining the outcome. The OPCC will attempt to respond to internal reviews as soon as practicable and in any case within two months. 

All investigations will be undertaken by someone not involved in the original response. 

The result of any internal review will be communicated to the appellant outlining the decisions taken. 

If you remain dissatisfied with the handling of your request or complaint, you have a right to appeal to the Information Commissioner at: 

The Information Commissioner's Office 

Wycliffe House 

Water Lane 

Wilmslow 

Cheshire 

SK9 5AF 

Telephone: 08456 30 60 60 or 01625 54 57 45 

Website: www.ico.gov.uk 

There is no charge for making a request for internal review or appeal to the Information Commissioner.

Yours sincerely, 
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Alethea Fuller
Deputy Chief Executive
	Lloyd House, Colmore Circus Queensway, Birmingham, B4 6NQ
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